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BROADCASTING ANNOUNCEMENT 
 
The Chairman announced that the press and members of the public were 
permitted to film and broadcast the meeting.  Those remaining at the meeting 
were consenting to being filmed and recorded, and to the possible use of those 
images and recordings for broadcasting purposes. 
 

249.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
Apologies were received from: 

 Councillor Steve Clarke, New Forest District Council 

 Councillor Lisa Griffiths, Winchester City Council 

 Councillor Lee Hunt, Portsmouth City Council 

 Councillor Phillip Lashbrook, Test Valley Borough Council 

 Councillor Lynne Stagg, Additional Local Authority Co-opted Member 
 
Cllr Diane Andrews was in attendance at the meeting as the Deputy Member 
representing New Forest District Council. 
 

250.   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
Members were able to disclose to the meeting any disclosable pecuniary interest 
they may have in any matter on the agenda for the meeting, where that interest 
is not already entered in their appointing authority’s register of interests, and any 
other pecuniary or non-pecuniary interests in any such matter that Members may 
wish to disclose. 
 
No declarations were made. 
 

251.   MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
The Minutes from the 4 October 2019 meeting were confirmed as a correct 
record and signed by the Chair.  
 

252.   QUESTIONS AND DEPUTATIONS  
 
No questions or deputations were received by the Panel on this occasion.  
 

253.   CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS  
 
The Chairman remembered Councillor Ken Ellcombe, who had recently passed 
away. Councillor Ellcombe served on the Panel from July 2014 to May 2015 as 
the representative of Portsmouth City Council. 
 
Members heard that the Chairman had chaired the National Conference for 
Police and Crime Panels, in November,  which was attended by representatives 
of 36 Panels from across the country. The Chairman was joined at the 
conference by Cllr Bound and one of the Panel’s supporting officers. 



 
 

 
The engagement of the Panel, by the OPCC, in preparation for the forthcoming 
PCC election was noted by the Chairman. The Chief Executive of the OPCC had 
invited the Panel’s supporting officer to meet with the team at the OPCC on a 
monthly basis to share the priorities of the Panel, and the Chairman and the 
Vice-Chairman had been invited to speak at a forthcoming information event for 
prospective PCC candidates.  
 
The Chairman also gave his thanks to the OPCC and Hampshire Constabulary 
for arranging a forthcoming briefing for Members on the Contact Management 
Platform.  
 

254.   POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER ANNOUNCEMENTS  
 
The Chair invited announcements from the Commissioner, who highlighted the 
following to the Panel: 
 
The Commissioner and his team had recently completed a £1.29m 
commissioning round, which had attracted significant interest and was over-
subscribed in bids.  
 
The Contact Management Platform (CMP) was now rolling out into live use and 
feedback from frontline users had been positive with the system already realising 
the improvements expected. The Commissioner recognised the contribution of 
those leading the project in its delivery, with CMP providing significant 
enhancements on the initial specification and being considered nationally leading 
technology. 
 
The Commissioner had worked with partners, including those in the health 
service, in the development of the stalking innovation programme which would 
engage with people at risk across the policing area. 
  
The contribution of the four upper tier authorities in the implementation of the 
Violence Reduction Unit (VRU) was recognised by the Commissioner, alongside 
the engagement of a wide range of partners including community and third party 
organisations. Members heard that the approach taken by the VRU would be 
adaptable to respond to local demand and needs.  
 
The HMICFRS PEEL assessment, which was published on the day of the 
meeting had rated Hampshire Constabulary as good in all areas. The 
Commissioner acknowledged this as a very positive reflection of the work of the 
Constabulary, including the leadership team.   
 

255.   POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER 2020/21 PRECEPT  
 
The Commissioner introduced his proposed precept for 2020/21, which 
recommended a proposed increase of £10 per month for Band D properties. 
 
In setting the budget and precept, Members heard that the Commissioner had 
considered the operational context from the Chief Constable, immediate financial 
demands and the needs of communities and partners. The Commissioner had 



 
 

also given regard to the direction of national government and the ability of 
Hampshire to work within that context. 
 
The Chief Constable was invited by the Commissioner to provide Members with 
an operational context for the budget. Members heard that: 
 

 The Chief Constable welcomed the outcome of the recent HMICFRS 
report, which recognised that the Constabulary had broad ranging 
responsibilities and had achieved good ratings across all areas of the 
assessment against a backdrop of financial challenges. The tone of the 
report recognised that Hampshire Constabulary was underfunded against 
the average and Members heard that the Chief Constable, alongside the 
Commissioner, was continuing to lobby for fairer funding. 

 The force had been shortlisted for several international digital 
investigation awards, recognising Hampshire Constabulary as being at 
the frontline of tackling cybercrime.  

 Significant efforts were being made locally and nationally to prevent harm, 
much of which was outside of the public eye. The Constabulary’s 
approach was focussed on tackling and preventing crimes which cause 
the most harm, however the Chief Constable wanted to be able to expand 
that offer in the future to enable the force to move further away from acute 
services and increase the universal offer to tackle more crime.   

 Crime numbers were fairly stable, however the type of crime was 
changing, with an increase in violent crime and reports of domestic abuse.  

 Hampshire Constabulary had one of the highest rates nationally in 
prosecuting those committing child sexual abuse.  

 Stop and search powers were used very lightly but very effectively by the 
force which had resulted in a high success rate in removing weapons off  
the streets. The force had also been granted special powers, when 
required, under section 60 to enhance the use of stop and search in a 
restricted area in response to specific incidents. 

 In total the government had outlined a national increase of 20,000 officers 
and 6,500 staff. In year one, 2020-21, the allocation for Hampshire would 
provide funding for 156 additional officers. As yet the allocation for future 
years was unknown, and therefore the budget had been prepared on the 
basis of reasonable. 

 The budget proposed would enable the recruitment of approximately 250 
additional police officers for Hampshire and the IOW, inclusive of the 156 
officers being funded through the central government uplift and the 
recruitment of an additional 94 officers supported by the Commissioner.  

 Members heard that these numbers were in addition to the replacement of 
any officers leaving the force. In order to secure the government uplift 
funding the force were required to demonstrate they had met their existing 
establishment and the Chief Constable was confident that the force could 
deliver the recruitment volumes required. Additionally more staff were 
required to answer current volumes of 999 and 101 calls. 

 The Chief Constable shared her ambition for the force to be an employer 
of choice across all communities across Hampshire and the Isle of Wight. 
It was hoped that the current growth opportunity would allow the force to 
be more diverse in its recruitment and to seek recruits with digital 
confidence.  



 
 

 An average of four officers or staff of the Constabulary were assaulted 
every day, which not only impacted upon them but also their family and 
their colleagues. A small amount of funding was being allocated in the 
budget for a respite pilot, which sought to mitigate trauma effecting 
officers and staff and reduce lost working days. 

 Investment was also required in technology to allow the force to stay 
ahead of criminals, enable staff be technically proactive whilst out on duty 
and to keep up with the increased volumes of digital crime data being 
received. Members further heard that the Constabulary’s Wi-Fi required 
upgrade to support new recruits with their digital learning and that the 
force would be moving towards a paperless approach. 

 CMP was live across the constabulary area and the force were now 
looking at opportunities to improve digital public contact through the use 
of CMP. The Chief Constable was clear that voice reporting would remain 
for those wishing to make reports of crime by phone. 

 
The Chairman congratulated the Constabulary on the outcomes of the recent 
HMICFRS report, and thanked the Chief Constable for attending the Panel 
meeting, accepting the Chief Constable’s invitation for the Panel to receive 
further informal briefing on police recruitment at a later date. 
 
The Commissioner then presented further information on the proposed precept. 
Members heard that: 
 

 74% of the public responding to the Commissioner’s online precept 
survey had supported the proposed increase through the online survey 
and responses were broadly representative across all districts and 
boroughs. The Commissioner highlighted that responses to the online 
survey from the Isle of Wight (IOW) had shown 46% support for the 
precept, although wider consultation across the year with IOW residents 
had been more supportive. It was considered that the variation in 
response may have been influenced by the fact that the IOW is one of the 
safest places to live in the Hampshire Policing area. The Commissioner 
had discussed this with the leader of IOW council.  

 The precept proposed by the Commissioner would deliver a balanced 
budget for 2020/21. There was uncertainty over funding for future years 
with projection of savings required of £4.4m and £16.5m, in 2021/22 and 
2022/23 respectively, without growth in central funding and/or precept 
contributions.  

 Through this budget the Commissioner sought to be prudent in planning 
for future years whilst delivering ambitious plans for 2020/21 to seek to 
address and mitigate future risk.  

 
The Chairman reminded Members that the proposal being considered was that 
the Police and Crime Panel support the Police and Crime Commissioner’s 
(PCC’s) proposed precept increase of £10 per annum for Band D properties, 
which is the equivalent of 83p per month, or 19p per week. The Chairman then 
moved to invite questions from Members. In response to questions it was heard 
that: 
 



 
 

 Without the full £10 precept increase it would be necessary to make cuts 
which could impact on visible policing and work supporting the frontline. It 
would also impact on the ability of the force to be fit to meet and respond 
to future crime and result in the Police and Crime Plan being less well 
delivered.  

 There were planned reductions to the numbers of Police Community 
Support Officers ( PCSO) last year. This was following identification by 
the Chief Constable that the powers of a Police Constable (PC) were 
more enabling than a PSCO, and therefore strategic policy to increase the 
number of PCs required some cut in PSCO numbers. The value of 
PSCOs was appreciated, including them being well known and well liked 
in communities.  

 The Commissioner would hold the Chief Constable to account for 
ensuring operational decisions made would sustain the local element of 
policing efficiently.  

 The Commissioner had driven a pre-emptive approach in plans to meet 
the recruitment targets required to maximise the uplift grant funding 
available and felt confident that the Constabulary were well placed to 
deliver the full compliment of 156 officers for 2020/21.  

 If attrition rates increased then recruitment plans would need to be 
adjusted accordingly. It was also recognised that a number of PSCOs and 
special constables had taken the opportunity to move into officer 
positions, which may have created a temporary reduction in the visibility 
of policing whilst positions were either backfilled or new officers deployed 
into communities.  

 The Constabulary had partnership arrangements in place which would 
allow them to scale up recruitment plans more readily and to be more 
resilient to changes in demand, if required. The Commissioner also 
confirmed that the force  were ready to meet the requirements of the 
Policing Education Qualifications Framework (PEQF), with partnerships 
arrangements in place to enable recruits to gain the required academic 
accreditation. 

 The Commissioner’s team would work with Members to consider what 
information could be shared with the Panel, and its working groups, to 
allow the Panel to monitor progress against recruitment and the strength 
of the establishment. 

 Whilst communities could expect an increase in visible policing, it was 
recognised to be equally important for the public to be able to report crime 
and concerns. The Commissioner had heard concerns regularly from 
residents regarding contact through 101 and a lack of confidence in 
reporting crime.  

 There was a significant increase in call volumes and demand over the 
summer of 2019, which had seen a drop in call handling statistics. 
Members heard call centre statistics were monitored continuously and 
drilled down into twice daily operationally, as wellbeing reported 
periodically to collaboration meetings. 

 There were currently 320 people working within the Constabulary’s 
contact centre receiving 1 million calls each year. 60% of calls received 
were not relevant to policing and increasing staffing would allow more 
effective triaging of calls.  



 
 

 The first phases of roll out of CMP indicated that any initial drop in 
productivity from initial implementation of the system was already back to 
previous standards and beyond. It was heard that CMP would deliver 
significant improvements in effective operational deployment and 
capacity. 

 In response to concerns regarding how the Commissioner and the 
Constabulary were demonstrating value for money to residents, it was 
heard that the Commissioner held the Chief Constable to account for 
ensuring that resources available were managed effectively.  

 The Commissioner planned to provide leaflets to be distributed with 
council tax bills to explain to residents what the additional monies raised 
through the precept would deliver and that the Commissioner and his 
team would be out at events in the coming months to meet with the public 
and answer their questions. 

 The estimated £43m per annum under funding of the force had a 
significant impact on delivering the levels of visible policing local 
communities desired.  Increasing the precept by £10 per annum (Band D) 
would stop further cuts and any reduction in public safety, in the advance 
of any national fairer funding.   

 The budget proposed also enabled more staffing for the force, which was 
expected to lead to faster response time and deployment, expanding the 
range of the greatest risk and harm model. It was also hoped that staff 
wellbeing would be improved and working days lost through stress and 
trauma reduced. 

 In 2020-21 the Panel would scrutinise how the budget, if agreed, had 
delivered value for money to the public. 

 The increase in the central government grant was to deliver up-front 
funding for non-pay costs, including equipment and accommodation, for 
those officers being recruited through the central uplift. Resultantly new 
officer and estate uplift reserves had been created to hold this funding to 
be drawn down as required. 

 Projects funded through the pension deficit contribution saving were being 
monitored by the Commissioner’s Chief Financial Officer to ensure they 
were genuine one-off costs.  

 The Commissioner would provide a response, following the meeting, to 
concerns raised regarding volumes of low level crime and antisocial 
behaviour and the link with violent crime.  

 In setting the budget the Commissioner explained it was in the 
expectation that if he was to be the next PCC he would be content that his 
predecessor had made the right choice and that he would not make any 
decisions in the rest of the current term that he would not be happy to 
inherit himself.   

  
Following questions, the Chairman moved to debate. Members discussed the 
precept proposal, noting that the spending outlined would protect the public from 
risk and harm, provide a real opportunity to grow officer numbers and improve 
contact with the force . Members however expressed caution over the potential 
impact on residents in meeting any future increases to the precept and 
recognised the role of the Panel in monitoring the outcomes of the proposed 
budget, if agreed, to identify how it is delivering value for money to the public. 
  



 
 

Councillor Stewart proposed a recommendation to support the Commissioner’s 
proposed precept of £10 per annum for Band D properties. The motion was 
seconded and a vote took place on the endorsement of the proposed increase to 
the policing precept, which was agreed by 15 of the members present, with one 
abstaining from the vote. 
 
Members were then asked to consider the recommendations outlined in 
paragraphs 1.2 to 1.5 of the report.  
 
Michael Coombes proposed an amendment to recommendation 1.4 to read: 
 
The Panel notes the proposals in the report which outline significant investment 
in policing within Hampshire Constabulary Policing area for 2020/21, including 
an increase in police officer numbers by 156 above the existing budgeted 
establishment as part of the first tranche of the Government’s commitment to 
increase police officer numbers nationally by 20,000. 
  
The amendment was agreed by all Members present. 
 
Councillor Bound proposed the inclusion of an additional recommendation: 
 
The Panel recommends that the PCC provides the Panel with a quarterly report 
of total establishment; explicitly stating officers, PCSO’s and other staff along 
with actual in post headcount. 
 
The additional recommendation was agreed by all Members present. 
 
Recommendations 1.2, 1.3 and 1.5 were agreed by all Members, as presented 
within the report. 
 
RESOLVED: 
  
That the Police and Crime Panel support the Police and Crime 
Commissioner’s (PCC’s) proposed precept increase of £10 per annum for 
Band D properties, which is the equivalent of 83p per month, or 19p per 
week. 
  
The Panel note that 61% of households across Hampshire and the IOW are 
in properties in council tax bands A-C and would therefore see a precept 
increase of less than £10 per annum if the above recommendation is 
supported.  
 
The Panel note that the full precept increase will be utilised in support of 
local policing.  
 
The Panel notes the proposals in the report which outline significant 
investment in policing within Hampshire Constabulary Policing area for 
2020/21, including an increase in police officer numbers by 156 above the 
existing budgeted establishment as part of the first tranche of the 
Government’s commitment to increase police officer numbers nationally 
by 20,000.  



 
 

 
The Panel note that the PCC has undertaken broad consultation over the 
course of the last year to determine the public support for a precept 
increase, and that the overall collective outcome of the consultation shows 
that there is significant support for a precept increase.   
 
The Panel recommends that the PCC provides the Panel with a quarterly 
report of total establishment; explicitly stating officers, PCSO’s and other 
staff along with actual in post headcount.   
 
The Chair paused the meeting for a 10 minute comfort break, suspending the 
meeting from 11:30 to 11:40. 
 
Councillor Craig left the meeting at this point.  
  

256.   POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER - POLICE AND CRIME PLAN 
DELIVERY  
 
Members received advance slides and a presentation from the Chief Executive 
setting out an update on delivery against the Police and Crime Plan 2016-2021. 
 
Members heard that most of the projects initiated in the current PCC’s term had 
now been delivered and that office resource was being focussed in other areas. 
Such work including preparing for the budget, delivering the PCC elections in 
May and meeting the changes to the PCC’s statutory role in respect of police 
complaints. 
 
Significant draw on resources was required to support the election with 
Southampton City Council managing the election returns work. Members heard 
that the PCC elections were the biggest election across the policing area with 
approximately 1.4 million electorates. The office were also preparing a 100 day 
plan outlining commitments on the PCC’s time in their first 100 days in office 
following election.  
 
The Chief Executive advised that he was developing a small team to meet the 
number of requests to review anticipated to be received following the 
implementation of the Police (Complaints and Misconduct) Regulations 2020. 
Present expectations were a minimum of 365 reviews per annum, but with 
potential for that number to increase as the regulations also expanded the 
definition of a complaint.  

RESOLVED: 

That the update on the delivery of the Police and Crime Plan is noted. 

257.   ANNUAL REPORT 2018-19 - RESPONSE FROM THE COMMISSIONER  
 
Members were presented with the Commissioners response to the Police and 
Crime Panel’s comments on the Annual Report. 
 
 



 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That the response from the Commissioner is noted. 
 

258.   POLICE AND CRIME PANEL - UPDATE FROM WORKING GROUPS  
 
Members were presented with the Commissioner’s response to the 
recommendations of the Panel’s scrutiny which considered how the 
Commissioner was enabling effective and efficient operational policing.  
 
The Chairman confirmed that, in preparing the outcomes of this review, the 
Panel were considerate that the current PCC term was nearing its end and 
therefore would look to the next Police and Crime Plan to incorporate the 
outcomes of the Panel’s review.  Members heard that the Plan Working Group 
would lead on this work and that the Chairman would raise the Panel’s 
expectations, in this regard, at the information event to potential PCC candidates 
as well as through discussion with the PCC once elected. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the response from the Commissioner is noted. 
 

259.   POLICE AND CRIME PANEL - GOVERNANCE UPDATE  
 
Members received a report from the Democratic Services Officer to the Panel, 
setting out revisions to the Panel’s Protocol for the Informal Resolution 
Procedure regarding Complaints made against the PCC, following the 
implementation of the Police (Complaints and Misconduct) Regulations 2020. 
 
Following a brief verbal explanation of the changes brought into force by the new 
regulations and an understanding of the impact upon the role of the Panel 
Members agreed unanimously to the changes outlined to the protocol. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the Panel agrees the updated Protocol for the Informal Resolution 
Procedure Regarding Complaints made Against the PCC.  
 
That the Panel requests an annual update from the PCC, monitoring the 
right to review process and scrutinising how the PCC is holding the Chief 
Constable to account in relation to the handling of complaints locally. 
 

260.   POLICE AND CRIME PANEL - WORK PROGRAMME  
 
Members received a report from the  democratic support officer to the Panel 
setting out the proposed work programme for the Panel. 

RESOLVED: 
 
That the work programme is agreed. 



 
 

 
 
The meeting closed at 13:25 
 
 
 
 
  

 Chairman, 3 July 2020 
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